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Minutes of the meeting of Suffolk County Council held on 20 March 2014 at 2.00 pm in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
 Councillor Guy McGregor – Chairman of the County Council

	Councillors Present:


	Sarah Adams, Jenny Antill, Helen Armitage, Nick Barber, Sonia Barker, Trevor Beckwith, Mark Bee, Peter Beer, Peter Bellfield, Michael Bond, Tony Brown, Stephen Burroughes, David Busby, Peter Byatt, Lisa Chambers, Terry Clements, Janet Craig, James Crossley, Mark Ereira, Mary Evans, John Field, James Finch, Jessica Fleming, Julian Flood, Sandra Gage, Peter Gardiner, Mandy Gaylard, Tony Goldson, John Goodwin, Anne Gower, Michael Gower, Gary Green, Derek Hackett, Matthew Hicks, Beccy Hopfensperger, Christopher Hudson, David Hudson, Leonard Jacklin, Gordon Jones, Richard Kemp, Michael Ladd, Inga Lockington, Sandy Martin, Guy McGregor, Bill Mountford, Alan Murray, David Nettleton, Graham Newman, Colin Noble, Patricia O'Brien, Penny Otton, Keith Patience, Bert Poole, Chris Punt, Bill Quinton, Andrew Reid, Brian Riley, David Ritchie, Bryony Rudkin, John Sayers, Stephen Searle, Reg Silvester, Richard Smith MVO, Colin Spence, Joanna Spicer, Sarah Stamp, Jane Storey, Andrew Stringer, Julia Truelove, James Waters, Robert Whiting and David Wood


1. Thought for the Day
Council received the thought for the day from Jane Sheat, Director of Education at The Diocese of St Edmundsbury and Ipswich.
2. Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman reported that Mr Ben Redsell had asked if he may film the council meeting and councillors present were asked to take a vote. On a vote being taken, 44 councillors voted in favour, 11 councillors voted against and 13 councillors abstained.

The Chairman therefore confirmed that Mr Redsell could film the Council meeting on 25 March 2014.

Young Officers from RAF Honington 

The Chairman informed the Council that officers from RAF Honington were in attendance as they had expressed an interest in to him to find out more about local government.  
Staff leaving the Council:
Peter Edwards, Corporate Finance Manager, would be retiring at the end of March 2014 after 22 years of service to the Council mainly working on Pension Fund Investment amongst other technical activities including insurance, treasury management and the Fire PFI Scheme where he excelled.  He was highly regarded by colleagues for his thoroughness, expert advice, professionalism and unstinting hard work.
Catherine West, Financial Planning Manager, was leaving the Council under Voluntary Redundancy after almost 9 years to train as a Primary School Teacher.  Catherine provided invaluable support to many areas of the Council including planning the Council’s Budget, working as Assistant Director supporting Economy Skills and Environment and more recently supporting the Future Back Office Services Project.  

Phil Whiffing, Assistant Director School Organisation & Infrastructure had worked in schools and local authorities for the last 34 years, joining Suffolk County Council in 2007.  This was right at the beginning of the Schools’ Organisation Review programme.  Over the last two years Phil had also broadened his portfolio to include capital, school admissions and home to school transport. 

Heritage Lottery Fund Grant

The Chairman announced the award of a £1.4m grant from the Heritage Lottery Fund towards a £2.2m project in the Brecks called ‘Breaking New Ground. The project would take place across the Suffolk and Norfolk Brecks and it will involve a number of conservation and people engagement projects to help improve the heritage and raise people’s understanding of this distinctive part of East Anglia. 

Support to other counties

The Chairman announced that firefighters and officers from Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service have recently returned from deployments to both Somerset and Berkshire to support their firefighter colleagues and local communities in the aftermath of the terrible flooding events in January and February. 

  

Inclusive Services ‘Access Unlimited’ website 
The Chairman announced that on 12 February the Council’s Children and Young People’s Service ‘Access Unlimited’ website took the top prize in the national Chartered Institute of Marketing Awards, “Not for Profit Making” category. 

The Chairman gave his congratulations to all the people involved:

Cheryl Sharland – Head of Inclusive Services 

Linda Smith – Service Manager for Activities Unlimited

Paula Benneworth – Service Manager for Scope Activities Unlimited

Leigh Ramsey – Website Coordinator (Scope)

Steve Newman – Grants Officer (Scope)

Claudette Wright – Family Support Practitioner (SCC)

Jayne Maxwell – Family Support Practitioner (SCC)

Wendy Allen Business Support Manager.

3. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Kathy Bole, Kim Cook and Caroline Page.
4. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
There were no declarations of interest of dispensations reported.
5. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 13 February 2014 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
6. Public Questions
In accordance with Rule 28.2 of the Council’s Rues of Procedure (Part 2 of the Constitution), the Chairman reported that three public questions had been received.  The questions, supplementary questions and answers can be found at Appendix 1 to these minutes.
7. Petitions

No petitions had been received in accordance with Rule 27.1 of the Council’s Rues of Procedure (Part 2 of the Constitution).
8. Cabinet Member Reports and Questions
The Council received the reports by each Cabinet Member at Agenda Item 7.  Under Rule 7.3 a period not exceeding 60 minutes was allowed for questions and answers and it was noted that the following Councillors had submitted their question in writing to the Monitoring Officer prior to the 10.00 a.m. deadline two working days before the date of the Council meeting.  Councillors were only allowed to ask one question during that period, but they were entitled to one supplementary question arising directly out of the original question or reply. 

Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  from Councillor Mark Ereira to Councillor Alan Murray

‘Does the Cabinet Member have any independently verifiable evidence that Suffolk Circle, which received three years of new Council funding despite considerable reductions elsewhere in Council budgets, provided 'value for money' to the Council tax-payer and positive outcomes to Suffolk's more vulnerable communities in line with original projections and work plan as agreed by the Cabinet in 2009?’

Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘Cabinet discussed and agreed at their meeting on 25 May 2010 to endorse the County Council support for the development of the Suffolk Circle community interest company and the business development and financial plan that they put forward, the decision was based on two key factors, the changing and projected demographics of the people of Suffolk and in particular the increasing proportion of relatively elderly living alone, predominantly women, and research which highlights that social isolation is a key factor in determining deteriorating health in later years. It sought to capitalise in the potential of the enormous contribution that older people make in communities, the economy and society as a whole.  The investment in Suffolk Circle was not grant funding but a seed funding arrangement tailing off over 3 years.  It sought to access a particular cohort of residents to develop and retain social and community networks in to older age. The Circle has had a real impact with 2,000 members.  It supported more than 10,000 contacts, friendships, networking opportunities across the membership and in the region of 1,400 learning events.  They also developed some 200 members who are providing support in a number of different ways to others in their local communities.  I was able to witness membership recruitment drives and talked to residents about the benefits in my own division in Ipswich. 

The project’s financial viability has been under review by the Project Steering Group for some time as it proved impossible to reach financial sustainability.  The Circle took the decision to close.  Continued support to Circle members, uppermost in my mind, as Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, in the form of an agreement with Age UK Suffolk, is being achieved in order not to lose the substantial benefits of the investment and continuity of support for our Suffolk residents.

Now, in terms of a report to provide facts and figures on how effective Suffolk Circle has been, I feel, is somewhat premature.  The impact of work of this sort is not seen over the short term.  It is a long term gain and our cohort has not itself been subject to scientific study, but a recent longitudinal study by researchers at University College, supported by a number of government departments, has found most definitely that social isolation in older people is associated with an increased risk of death from any cause and this relationship is independent of any demographic factors and base line health.

We will not see the benefit of the Circle’s work, or that of Age UK Suffolk’s work, or any of the other community groups that are emerging and developing across the county, for some years, but we expect the impact to be significant.’

Supplementary Question from Councillor Mark Ereira

 ‘I think we all regret the closure of Suffolk Circle but would he not agree with me that underpinning learning, and we are a learning Council and want to learn from experience, that an external audit be carried out to examine the procurement, management and delivery of outcomes and the use of £680,000 of tax payers money and present that report to the Scrutiny Committee?’
Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘We do have Audit and Scrutiny within this County Council, I am sure they would be more than happy to take that on and advise me as necessary as Cabinet Member.  But, having said that, Suffolk Circle is not in this prevailing economic climate, alone. A recent survey of some 50 companies in this sector describe having tough times for voluntary and social enterprises.  Two thirds of those have needed in excess of £100,000, but a third more than £100,000, in order to maintain their services, over half are considering reducing their services and 10% facing closure. A third had no idea how to raise extra funds and half lacked the resources to assist in income generation. Less than a quarter produced an impact report. Bear with us and we will see what we can do.’

Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Mary Evans to Councillor Mark Bee

‘In view of the guidance issued by the Cabinet Office to all government departments this winter that they should stop using higher rate phone lines as the contact numbers for key services, what plans has Suffolk County Council to scrap its 0845 numbers?’

Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘I agree with David Cameron, no surprise there, on this and want to see these numbers scrapped for people calling the County Council wherever possible.  

The current contact numbers are part of the CSD contract which comes to an end in June.  As part of the preparations for moving the back-office services in-house, these numbers are being reviewed and I hope, as we roll that through, I can make a definite announcement in the next few months as to how that will progress.’  

Supplementary Question from Councillor Mary Evans

‘This is excellent news to think that you might revert back to the old geographical numbers.  The higher rate premium numbers penalise people calling from non BT lines and from mobile lines and as you know Councillor Bee, I have been campaigning on this with one of my local residents, Mr John Hollis, of Stoke by Clare who took the time to ring the Council and time the call to pay a bill.  It took him 28p to get through to speak to anybody which he thought was a bit rich so he will be very pleased to hear that we are going to go back to geographical numbers.  Will you make it a clear campaign to advertise the numbers when we revert to them please?’

Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘Please do reassure your constituent and all your constituents about this.  As I said in my original answer, we will be rolling this out and it is important that we do this properly so that we can advertise the new local number so that people can become well aware of it.’

Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Julian Flood to Councillor Graham Newman

‘Dealing with a pothole in the road requires a prompt response and the actual process of repair – that is, filling the hole with stuff. Is Cllr Newman satisfied with the performance of Kier MG in either of these activities?’

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

‘We have clear standards for the repairs of potholes in this county.  They are set out in our Highways Operational Plan and published on the County Council’s website.  This sets out the intervention levels and times for repair which are either 24 hours or 2 weeks depending on the size of the pothole and importance of the road.  The very wet winter has created difficulty in both the number of potholes appearing and getting lasting repairs in sustained wet conditions.  Suffolk County Council and Kier MG are working closely to deal quickly with the after effects of the winter with additional resources being deployed.  With repairs having to be completed to short timescales, many temporary repairs have had to be made and the constant wet weather has meant that many of these have not been as long lasting as I would have wanted.  There are specialist materials which are more tolerant of being laid in very wet conditions with a high water table and we are working with Kier MG to ensure they are used in future where needed.  We will continue to monitor the performance of the contract closely to ensure our standards are met.’

Supplementary Question from Councillor Julian Flood

‘Does this mean that Councillor Newman will ensure that potholes will no longer be filled, as recently occurred in Coney Western with what looks like 2 pounds of nutty slack, half a pint of wallpaper paste, tipped in from a bucket?’

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

‘I am very interested to note that Councillor Flood draws our attention to the village of Coney Western which is all of 30 miles away from the division he represents, but still we won’t go there.  What I will tell you is this, more seriously, the Director and Assistant Director for Roads and Transport and myself are working very closely with the contractor to ensure that we get improved responses to these sort of situations as the contract with them develops.’ 

Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Penny Otton to Councillor Lisa Chambers

‘The recent shocking Ofsted report on the state of education in Suffolk states “Suffolk County Council has been ineffective in the way it supports schools” yet the administration has cut the funding to the Learning and Improvement Service. How can the portfolio holder now justify this?’

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

‘The reductions in the list budget will have no impact on the Council’s ability to support schools in difficulties and improve standards in Suffolk schools.  The savings will come from two areas of the list budget which are related to this work.  It is clearly necessary to redesign the way that lists operate to be more effective in driving up standards.  We are doing this by stopping work which is not of a statutory nature, strengthening the pace and impact of our intervention and developing the learning partnership to strengthen best practice.  We are using our new investment of nearly £4 million to achieve this transformation and we are changing the way we have done work in the past.  It must be remembered that the vast majority of the funding of education in Suffolk are held in the schools themselves.  The total spend of the Learning Improvement Service on school support is less than £5 million compared to the schools budget which exceeds £380 million.’
Supplementary Question from Councillor Penny Otton

‘At the last Cabinet meeting a decision was taken to close Badwell Ash Primary School, I said that I feared that this would not be the last and here we have a threat to Monks Ely Primary.  The issues that I see are almost the same i.e. the delay in reacting to the problems and the fact of parents therefore taking their children to other schools.  How long are you prepared to wait whilst even more small primary schools are at threat because they are not receiving the support that they need.

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

‘I really don’t think that you are listening to the answer that I gave you at Cabinet or the answer I gave you now.  What we have before us is a redesign of the Learning Improvement Service to ensure that that service is more effective going forward.  There is a significant amount of investment going in and the budget lines that we are removing are for none statutory services.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Derek Hackett to Councillor Richard Smith MVO

‘Thriving Lowestoft fish market and resurgent fishing industry is under threat from ABP, the port owners, who want to move the purpose built market to a remote location, replacing it with offices for the wind energy industry, despite the availability of offices presently empty in the port complex.

Fish stocks are increasing and Belgian trawlers are reaping the benefit.  More boats are needed and local jobs can be created to meet the need for fish.  ABP will not grant new licences and boat owners are obliged to land fish at other ports and convey their catch to Lowestoft market by road.

Will the Cabinet Member join UKIP Councillors in their efforts to get a fair deal for traditional fishermen, safeguard the fish market and support them in their bid to create jobs?’

Answer from Councillor Richard Smith MVO

‘The local authority closest to this issue is Waveney District Council. They have recently been holding meetings with representatives of the fish merchants and Associated British Ports, who own Lowestoft Port, with a view to trying to assist the relocation of the merchants from their current location in the outer harbour to elsewhere in the port. Waveney District Council will soon also be engaging with the inshore fishing boat owners to establish whether they can be assisted in a similar way. 
Securing the operational bases for wind energy partners is considered crucial to the future economic wellbeing of the Lowestoft. Because of their operational needs these bases have to be situated in the outer harbour to facilitate 24 hour operation. 

In terms of fish stocks and quotas the ability of this County Council to influence any outcome is severely restricted by European and UK quotas policies.’

Supplementary Question from Councillor Derek Hackett

‘The Great Gabbard Wind Farm received £129 million in consumer subsidy costing the energy consumer £1.3 million for every job created in Lowestoft.  The fishing fleet expansion is free and will create support jobs. Does Councillor Smith agree that the creation of fishing jobs for local people should be actively encouraged by this administration rather than importing people to fill energy vacancies?’
Answer from Councillor Richard Smith MVO

‘As councillors will know, I am a Lowestoft man born and bred and I come from a fishing family, in fact I have an uncle who is still alive who use to be a trawler man  on the Boston Trawler Fleet so I am well aware of the importance fishing used to play in Lowestoft. I regret to say ‘used to’ because it is of a miniscule scale now to compared to what it was when I was a boy.  I would like to see the fishing industry expand but we must be realistic.  The way forward these days is offshore energy projects and we have potentially the largest offshore energy field in the world off the Suffolk and Norfolk coast and we need to make the maximum opportunities that we possibly can to benefit the Port of Lowestoft.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor David Nettleton to Councillor Graham Newman
 ‘Is it your intention that West Area Highways continue to announce forthcoming road resurfacing and pavement repairs in Bury St Edmunds by officers circulating an A4 sheet at the quarterly Our Place meetings without any prior notification, discussion or consultation with the elected members for the town?’

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

‘It remains our intention that West Area Highways will provide information on forthcoming works to share with councillors in advance of the Our Place meetings.  This is in addition to discussions between officers and individual councillors from time to time about projects or other works in their division. 

My colleague Councillor Stamp tells me that she has been fully involved with the development of proposals for roads and paths in her Southgate division in Bury St Edmunds’

Supplementary Question from Councillor David Nettleton 

‘All I am seeking is parity of road resurfacing and pavement repairs for Bury St Edmunds with Felixstowe. Am I in with a chance?’
Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

‘We will have a look at the programmes and we will see how much difference there is in investment in Bury St Edmunds compared with Felixstowe.  I know we haven’t had that much recently, but there we are.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Sandy Martin to Councillor Mark Bee 

 ‘Will the Leader of the Council tell us what impact he believes the number of people taking voluntary redundancy from CSD rather than transferring into the employment of Suffolk County Council may have on the ability of this authority to effectively run IT, Human Resources etc?’

Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘Basically, 700 staff who work in finance, HR, ICT, Public Access, Customer First and support to Schools will be returning to the County Council. 33 staff had their requests for voluntary redundancy accepted.  The teams have been restructured accordingly, and I don’t, Mr Chairman, anticipate any negative impact at all.’

Supplementary Question from Councillor Sandy Martin

‘Is the Leader’s relaxed attitude to the capacity of this council to provide these services for itself explained by his intention to outsource all the services previously provided by CSD in the near future.’
Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘We will need to look at these on a case by case basis but I think what this administration, and I believe, this Council, is best required to do is to look at our divestment programme and by a divestment programme we will see a smaller and less complicated Council reducing the size and complexity of our back office.  If that means that these are outsourced, then of course, we will look at the merit of that.  But we must look at these things on a case by case basis rather than what is seen to be a one size fits all which I am sure would be convenient for the political outpourings from the opposition front bench.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Peter Gardiner to Councillor Colin Spence 

 ‘Will the Cabinet Member for Public Protection tell us whether he believes the people of Suffolk are best served by a Police Contact & Control Room in Suffolk, or whether we would benefit from having it moved to Norfolk?’

Answer from Councillor Colin Spence

‘Now clearly the decision on the future of Suffolk Police’s Control Service is one to be made by the Police and Crime Commissioner.  He has to make that and it is not for me, as the County Council’s Cabinet Member for Public Protection, to engage myself in that decision.  At this moment in time I am not aware of the full details of the proposals although I am conscious that the PCC earlier this week launched a detailed public consultation exercise which I am sure will include all stakeholders.  When I ask them to provide me will more detail on the business case I will be in a much better and informed position to make a response.  I do however have every confidence that the PCC will act in the very best interest and security of the people of Suffolk in reaching his decision.’
Supplementary Question from Peter Gardiner

‘In view of that and in view of the information you have today which I am sure that we have all picked up from media coverage if nothing else, will his administration be calling on the Police and Crime Commissioner for Suffolk to reject any proposals to move Suffolk’s Control Room to Norfolk?

Answer from Councillor Colin Spence 

‘I think I should make it quite clear whilst there is much information in the media about this, I would not expect this Council to expect me to respond to a really serious issue like this on what I might or might not read in the media with great respect to however detailed it is.  As I have said already, when we receive a formal consultation from the Police and Crime Commissioner we will give it very detailed consideration but until such time that I have got that I am not in a position to answer.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Len Jacklin to Councillor Alan Murray 

 ‘Given that only 14%, or about 150 people of the 1115 that had joined Suffolk Circle by November 2012, were estimated as being in serious need, would the Cabinet member for Health & Adult Care now be willing to commit £680,000 of Suffolk Council Tax Payer’s money to subsidising Suffolk Circle for a further 3 years?’

Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘Councillor Jacklin refers to the Scrutiny Committee requesting post code analysis called health acorn methods that use a variety of modelling assumptions classifying residential neighbourhoods. Its all very complicated, but he misses the essential point, Suffolk Circle was not a service, and was never intended to be a service developed for those in serious need.  It was developed for everyone.  It is a universal service that was established to support people from every community to remain independent and active for as long as possible and not simply for us to wait for them to pass into their needy period into expensive long term support.  

The work carried out by Suffolk Circle has helped people to overcome some significant issues such as loneliness and isolation.  An estimated 15% of 50 to 60 year olds live alone, this increases to 23% between 60 and 75 years, a worrying trend of social isolation.  At the time the Circle was considered for support, a like for like service was not on offer, therefore seeing the challenges we would face in the future, we took the bold step to try something different and to look at another way to support the people of Suffolk to develop a service that would better meet the needs of Suffolk people.

We have learnt a lot to go forward to maximise the wealth of services support both within the voluntary and community sector as part of our Supporting Lives and Connecting Communities regime.  So would we consider investing in similar services in the future?  I must make it clear, there was never any intention to subsidise Suffolk Circle for a further 3 years as suggested in the question.  We of course work with a market that is increasingly more attuned to the types of services that are needed for future demand and specifically the requirements from the fourth coming Care and Support Bill.  We invest around £3 million per year with voluntary groups and of course we are and will continue to work to these groups to tailor services according to needs.’
Supplementary Question from Councillor Len Jacklin

‘I am not sure if I got an answer to the question ‘would you be willing to carry on subsidising it’, however, I’ll assume that no you wouldn’t as you have learnt your lessons, in which case do you believe that the Cabinet Member who committed that sum to supporting a private company in the first place and assured us in November 2012 that this company would continue to work for years after the subsidy ceased, should now be in charge of the finances of the Council?’
Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘My role as Cabinet Member is to look after the adult care and social needs in Suffolk and that I will continue to do. What has gone on in the past is of course relevant, what goes on the future is even more relevant, and I will take a particular keen interest in that.  If there are items which Councillor Jacklin wishes to bring to either Audit or Scrutiny then that’s fine, I am more than happy to do that and attend and answer for my lot.  

Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Sandra Gage to Councillor Graham Newman 

 ‘Shared space is intended to remove the demarcation between vehicles and pedestrians on minor, or bypassed roads where pedestrian movement is high. However the A144 through Bungay town centre will continue to carry through traffic on its soon to be completed shared space, including heavy goods vehicles, even with the traffic calming and removal of formal pedestrian crossings. So in the absence of a Bungay north south relief road, how does the Cabinet Member think this scheme will provide improved pedestrian access or safety?’

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

‘Chairman, this question is just slightly wrong because of course the Bungay town centre improvement scheme, although it utilises some shared space concepts, was not designed as a shared space scheme.

The design allows the space made available by making St Mary's St one way.  It widens the footways providing an improved area for pedestrians.

The design of the scheme included consultation with the public, the local school, Avenues (formally Optua) and the Guide Dogs for the Blind.  The scheme has also recently received support in of Bungay in a parish poll.

The improvement scheme includes raised tables to enforce the 20mph speed limit; the use of tactile paving and different materials to define the kerbline and bollards.

Two courtesy crossings have been introduced and the length of crossing at each location has been significantly reduced.

Driver behaviour is influenced by their environment; this scheme will be a low speed, with wide footways to support pedestrian movements.’  

As an additional safeguard we have retained the infrastructure to change the courtesy crossings into more formal crossings at a later date that should prove necessary.  

But I would like to ensure the Chamber that the scheme went through a safety audit before it started and the final scheme will also be subject to a further safety audit.’
Supplementary Question from Sandra Gage

‘I don’t disagree with some of what you say, Councillor Newman, however the concept of the scheme, you may not call it shared space, but very much the shape of it, the look of it, the feel of it is in the theory of shared space and pedestrians will be unsure as to where they can and cannot cross.  So my question to you remains - with such a scheme on an A road which is a through route, is it not actually increasing the  risk to pedestrians and bringing the whole concept of a shared or a more integrated use of space by pedestrians and vehicles into disrepute? 

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

‘I have just said in my response that the crossing points which are demarked on the highway by means of different coloured paving blocks are very clear and are at narrow points of the road way and the whole environment is designed to slow everybody down and that is the premise which this whole scheme has been designed, recognising that the A144 is still an A road and does carry quite a lot of traffic.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Sarah Adams to Councillor Mark Bee 

 ‘Is Suffolk County Council prepared to sign the Unison Ethical Care Charter for homecare workers?’

Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘As with all such proposals, and any such proposals like this, it is something that we should take to, and have consideration by, the Staff Partnership Board.  I am very happy that if the matter should be tabled at that said Board it can then have the full discussion that it requires because all of this should be discussed, not least with Trades Unions.’ 

Supplementary Question from Councillor Sarah Adams

‘I am very pleased to hear that and I hope that everybody in this Chamber would be  prepared to support it because it is to ensure the correct and supportive working for home care workers and also for all of their clients to make sure they are looked after properly by the County Council, many thanks.’
Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘If Councillor Adams wants to see this discussed she can talk to the joint secretaries Graham White and Helen Muddock or indeed Councillor Martin who in fact sits on the Staff Partnership Board.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Helen Armitage to Councillor Alan Murray 

‘Following the long list of complaints and failings that led to the closure of the Fairfield’s Care Home in Ipswich, can the Cabinet Member for Health & Adult Care tell us what is the average number of complaints per care home in Ipswich held by the Care Quality Commission over the past 3 years?’

Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘As the Council, of course, will understand, any complaints to the Care Quality Commission itself come from relatives, residents, staff or agencies concerned with the care.  They are not in the public domain, rightly so, and they are not necessarily, and rightly so, uniformly shared with us at Suffolk County Council.  As a commissioner, we do have a supervisory role, but also sometimes as a poacher and a game keeper, we are not automatically party to the information you require.

Suffolk County Council has a duty of care not only to residents placed directly with those at care homes but also with other funding arrangements and we take very seriously, and exercise our responsibilities swiftly and carefully, under a variety of circumstances considered appropriate.

Where necessary we have sourced new accommodation at very short notice and offered safe, speedy and smooth transfer minimising distress to both residents and families.

Regarding the details of your question it is not at all appropriate for you to expect me to comment on individual care facilities and the individuals owning and running them who might or might not be subject to current activities involving both the Care Quality Commission and even the police.

There are 143 registered care homes in the Ipswich boundary, sorry 143 establishments, 45 of which are care homes, registered with the Care Quality Commission.  When we received your question we applied to the Care Quality Commission for an answer on your behalf with all the details in your question regarding the complaints.  They emailed us yesterday to say that unfortunately that information takes 20 days to turn round, so sorry I can’t give you a strict answer to your question I just wonder if you, some 20 days ago were able to contact the Care Quality Commission and obtain all the details before you asked the question?’
Supplementary Question from Councillor Helen Armitage

‘Given there have been 44 complaints against Monmouth Court in that period that are held by the Care Quality Commission of which at least 30 required substantial action, will the Cabinet Member now call on the Care Quality Commission to carry out a more thorough examination of Monmouth Court than the inspections that failed to close Fairfields last year?’
Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘I think we are in a difficult position regarding Fairfields and I would rather not comment further on that because of ongoing activities if you don’t mind, I think you will understand why.  But yes, we would be happy, we meet with the Care Quality Commission on a regular basis, our managers talk to the Care Quality Commission, our safeguarding teams do.  We have our own database collecting provider performance reports by social workers, we co-ordinate Care Quality Commission inspections findings and our Quality Improvement Team and dignity ambassadors are active all the time.  So yes, we are aware of what is going on and we are happy to co-ordinate Care Quality Commission activity and co-operate with it as and when necessary.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Peter Byatt to Councillor Lisa Chambers 

‘What measures will the County Council be taking to help IES Breckland improve its teaching and learning and ensure children at the school receive the best possible educational outcomes?’

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

‘The IES Breckland is a free school and outside of the control of the local authority.  The sponsor of the school is responsible for improving outcomes and addressing the performance at the school and it is funded to do so.  As with other state funded schools that are outside the control of the Council I will be working directly with the Department of Education to ensure the children who attend the school receive an improved level of education.’
Supplementary Question from Councillor Peter Byatt

‘I do appreciate the fact that it is outside of the Council’s control but bearing in mind Suffolk still has responsibility for educational standards it is really important that we mustn’t lose track of that.  So given that EIS Breckland is even further removed from the responsibility of this authority than academies, what measures can this authority realistically put in place, not to wait for things to go wrong, to wait for Ofsted to come in, what can you do to preclude, to take proactive measures to make sure those pupils in those schools, free schools and academies in this county are getting the education they deserve?’
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

‘I Totally agree with you.  It is very important that every child in this county, regardless of whether they are at a free school, academy or a local authority school achieve the very best education.  I will continue to work with the Department for Education and Ofsted as I have already said and we do have the powers to ask Ofsted to do an inspection of any school of concern, and we do have powers to report any school of concern to the Department of Education.  We do do that and will continue to do that.  If a free school or academy would indeed like to purchase our Learning and Improvement Service offer from us they are perfectly entitled to do that, in fact some academies do purchase that service from us already.  We will be happy to negotiate with Breckland if they wish to call us in to support them going forward.  The offer is there and we would be more than happy to help.

I would also like to draw councillor’s attention to the fact that within the recent Ofsted letter we received they did actually remark how well and how strong our track record is in helping schools that are in a category and how swiftly we move schools from being in a category out of a category.  So it is acknowledged by Ofsted that we are able to offer that assurance and improvement very quickly.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Inga Lockington to Councillor Alan Murray 

 ‘Could the Cabinet Member give us an update on how Suffolk Social Care are getting on with the assessment and rollout of Personal Budgets for Carers, including the average budget allocated to carers for a home based respite service?’

Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘Suffolk County Council offered personal budgets to family carers since around 2010 though it is not currently a statutory requirement, although with the forthcoming 2015 Care Bill it will become a requirement, both carers assessment and access to carers council budgets.  We recognised, having said this, the huge contribution made by 77,000 or more family carers in Suffolk.

From April last year to March 2014 Suffolk County Council has delivered enhanced carers budgets to 878 carers at an average award of approximately £545.  In addition grants to Suffolk Family Carers and the Papworth Trust have enabled another 1,518 people to be supported through a personal budget, a total budget of £650,000 and another 400 family carers previously supported block funded contracts are being transferred to a personal budget and this should be completed by April 2014.

At the end of this period, a year 2,800, sorry at the end of the period in 2010, 2,800 family carers in Suffolk will have received a personal budget at a total cost of £1.5 million that’s an average of £535 per carer.’
Supplementary Question from Councillor Inga Lockington

‘Could the Portfolio Holder assure me that carers are not worse off under the new budget than they were so they get time off and about the same amount as they had under the old system?’
Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘I am not sure I am qualified to report on those sought of statistics but I will certainly ask on your behalf and get you a report.  I have to say though anything I can do to support carers throughout Suffolk I will do as they are such a valuable resource, over used, under praised.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Anne Gower to Councillor Mark Bee

‘There is a perception among a number of businesses in the Haverhill area that the County Council and BT are prioritising rural areas rather than urban industrial areas in the roll-out of high-speed broadband.  Could the Leader of the Council explain if this is indeed the case?’

Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘I’m almost not allowed to get through a meeting without mentioning Broadband nowadays so thank you Councillor Gower for allowing me the opportunity for that.   I’m very happy to reassure Cllr Gower, and businesses in Haverhill, that this is not the case.  

Ironically, as I think you heard from the ripple around the Chamber, we often get the  feedback that rural areas tend to be favoured over urban areas because if you look at the role out in the Enterprise Zone in Lowestoft for example you have fibre to cabinet role out there which will mean one company in particular will go from 3mb a second to 330mb per second which will be a fantastic opportunity for that company and the employability for that company whether that company can be out there in the market place.

But our deployment is actually designed to maximise the number of premises, of all types, urban as well as rural, that we reach under the current funding – and this certainly includes the industrial estates as I have mentioned.’
Supplementary Question from Councillor Anne Gower

‘The Haverhill Chamber of Commerce have informed me that Holland Road industrial area has no high speed broadband which they are rightly concerned about.  Can the Leader ensure that I get information giving me the timeline on the provision of this particular area?’
Answer from Councillor Mark Bee

‘We are making good progress on the role out of broadband and it is going to plan against and is based on the most up-to-date technical information that we have, and we are ensuring that we roll out the network is the most logical way in which we can do it.

We have also recently been able to get having bid for additional government money which has meant that additional funding will mean that we can push our initial ambition of reaching 90% to 95% of fibre in Suffolk.

Now the area that Councillor Gower actually mentions, we hope to have an announcement once we have that funding in place in July.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Bryony Rudkin to Councillor Lisa Chambers

‘Can the Cabinet Member give us an update on the actions taken on each of the 10 areas identified as needing improvement in the Ofsted Inspection of Child Protection undertaken in June of 2013?’

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

You will be aware Ofsted judged the Council’s safeguarding services as adequate.  Of the 7 other local authorities who are in the same statistical neighbour group as Suffolk, four were judged as inadequate and 3 adequate.  Nationally, as I am sure you are aware, of all the authorities inspected in 2013 only one received a grading of good. There are in fact a total of 16 areas for improvement identified following the inspection report in July 2013.  An action plan was put in place addressing areas identified as requiring improvement.  The action plan was driven forward by a group chaired by the service director and progress of this is overseen by DMT.  The plan is also subject to Scrutiny by the Local Safeguarding Children’s Board and the last report was presented to the Safeguarding Board on 6 March this year.  I’ve got a copy of it here if you want it I’m very happy to pass that over the desk.

All areas identified are being addressed, I can go in to detail but I am sure you don’t want me to stand here and go through each of the 16 points right now but Bryony I am very happy to meet with you and go through with you each of the 16 points in detail.’
Supplementary Question from Bryony Rudkin

‘Can you tell me what measures are being put in place to ensure that, quite rightly and correctly, attention is being place on Suffolk’s education service, that the very vital service of child protection perhaps doesn’t really necessarily make the headlines unless something goes very wrong sadly, is not being forgotten?
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

‘I absolutely refute that claim, a question, claim, comment, whatever you want to say, I absolutely refute it.  I am as committed to children’s services and safeguarding as I am education. I sit on the local Safeguarding Board, I monitor the reports there and through my own Cabinet Member briefings.’ 
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor Janet Craig to Councillor Alan Murray

‘Is the Cabinet Member aware of any action that has been taken to ensure that the Community Equipment contract held by SERCO is being properly delivered?’

Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

The contract for community services was let by NHS Suffolk a year or so before the most recent organisation of the local health service into Ipswich and East and West Suffolk Clinical Commissioning Groups. They are primarily responsible for oversight of the contract.  Our social work staff and Home First staff when they receive problems with the equipment report this to our management teams through the usual routes.  Particular problems with specialist orders for equipment such as hoists and more routine provision have been received of late.  They were subject to detailed examination by Suffolk Health Scrutiny Committee in January this year and also a very detailed review published also in January by West Suffolk CCG.

As a result of this a number of steps have been taken to improve delivery by SERCO of the community equipment contract held by CCGs on behalf of the council’s customers.

Our commissioning lead for rehabilitation services now attends the CCGs’ contract monitoring meeting with SERCO to ensure community equipment services performance issues on behalf of Adult and Community Services.  Regular reviews are also held with community equipment managers of individual cases where there have been delays and there is an improved internal checking system on the basis of this.  One consequence is that the performance of special orders has very significantly improved of late.  Monthly meetings also occur with SERCO’s senior operational managers as a formal escalation route for outstanding issues and SERCO has also appointed two new managers to direct and deliver this service.

Now I would agree that not all outstanding issues have been resolved but as a result of the above actions the situation is now beginning to improve.’ 
Supplementary Question from Councillor Janet Craig

‘Can you assure us that you are satisfied that any future arrangements with outside contractors will be water tight so that monitoring is carried out for the benefit of the clients and that penalties will be applied if necessary?’
Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

‘You will be aware that SERCO contract finishes in about 15 months and the response of re letting that contract is with the CCGs as the law currently stands.  I am assured thought that the numbers of key performance indicators that will be involved will be significant and informed such as to deliver as good a service as we can manage.’
Question  AUTONUM  \* Arabic  - Councillor James Crossley to Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger

‘Will the Cabinet Member agree with me that the best way to increase the number of traveller's pitches in the Ipswich area is to expand the existing successful West Meadows site which happens to be on my patch?’

Answer from Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger

‘Expanding the West Meadows sight to accommodate additional gypsy and traveller pitches is not the answer.  As it stands the site itself is one of the largest local authority owned sites in the UK.  Space is very tight with little space for expansion given the area provided for horses and animals and the proximity to the A14.  Furthermore larger sites are harder to manage and not advisable from a CLG and planning perspective.  The supply of pitches within each district and borough boundary falls within the scope of the Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Needs Assessment.  This assessment sets out the required supply of pitches on a five year rolling basis.  Meeting this type of pitch provision is on a permanent basis which is something the district and boroughs are mindful of.

Secondly work is currently being undertaken across Suffolk to identify how best we address the issue of unauthorised camps in Suffolk.  The Suffolk public leaders sector are in agreement that local authorities and their partners should explore together the creation of a number for short stay stopping places for travellers is a Suffolk wide approach and not on an ad-hoc basis.  This would help alleviate the varying degrees of local tension and concerns that exist when encampments arise and this work is currently under development.’
Supplementary Question from Councillor James Crossley

‘As you know this is the second proposed traveller site in the Whitehouse area my constituents, I don’t see why we should have a second site dumped in Whitehouse when I would rather share it with all of you.  Anyway, my point is that the Ipswich Labour Party proposed this site on my patch, the second site in their local plan but would the Cabinet Member agree with me that it is absolutely outrageous that they are now issuing leaflets around the Whitehouse area suggesting they are the party fighting it, the opposition to it?’
Answer from Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger

‘I do not think it is my position to comment on Labour’s leafleting, thank you.’
9. Motions to Council
In accordance with Rule 3.1, two Motions were received. Each Motion was debated and considered in turn.
Motion 1 - Proposed by Councillor Mark Ereira and seconded by Councillor Andrew Stringer

"This Council notes the suffering forced upon local residents as a result of the Coalition government's ideologically-driven cuts and asserts that there is an alternative to its attack on public services, namely the Financial Transaction Tax. This tax would be levied on the speculative activities that have accelerated the recent enrichment of the few to the detriment of the many. The Council therefore calls upon Government to enact the Financial Transaction Tax and use the revenues from this measure to reverse ongoing shrinkage in central government grants to our council.

This council resolves:  

To mandate the Chief Executive to write to the Chancellor of the Exchequer and the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government requesting that they work with other European Union nations to enact European-wide legislation to provide a Financial Transaction Tax and that the government use a large element of the revenues from this measure to reverse on-going shrinkage in central government grants to Suffolk County Council."
In proposing Motion 1, Councillor Mark Ereira expressed the view that the motion would protect services and offer a solution to tackle austerity and tackle climate change by raising a new tax on financial institutions.
Comments from members included reference to the lack of figures in Motion 1, the need for financial regulation and action by EU and globally scope for impact and the potential impact LFT would on the cost of the Council’s Pension Scheme.
Councillor Michael Bond proposed that, in accordance with Part 2 of  the Constitution, Rules of Procedure, 8.3.10 a) that the question now be put.

On a vote being taken 50 councillors voted for and 19 voted against. 

Following speeches by the seconder, Councillor Andrew Stringer, the Council’s spokesperson, Councillor Colin Noble, and the proposer, Councillor Mark Ereira, a further vote was taken.

16 members voted in favour of Motion 1, 54 voted against and there were two abstentions.
Decision:  The Council agreed to reject Motion 1.
Reason for Decision:  The Majority of councillors did not support the Motion.
Alternative options:  Councillors could have supported the motion as proposed or made amendments to it.
Declarations of interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were given.
On the proposal of the Chairman, the Council adjourned for a short break and resumed at 4.10 p.m.

Motion 2 - Proposed by Councillor Sandy Martin and seconded by Councillor Sonia Barker

“In the light of the recent damning OFSTED reports, this Council has no confidence in the current political leadership of education in Suffolk, and calls on the administration to radically restructure its political oversight of education and to make available sufficient resources to drive improvement.”
In proposing Motion 2, Councillor Sandy Martin referenced the apparent decline in performance of Suffolk schools.  In support of Motion 2 councillors referred to Ofsted reports, performance data at Key Stage 2 and 4, the impact on young people’s life chances and inconsistent standards of teaching and resources. Members referred to the need for a clear strategic plan with success criteria, and measures to encourage teaching staff to stay and children to attend, opportunity for the Education Scrutiny Committee to look at engagement with, listening to and supporting schools, governing bodies and parents.  

Speaking against Motion 2 members referred to long term solutions, changes requested by schools, consultation, the learning from the partnership with Hackney, governor leadership development, Raising the Bar nominations of excellence and the determination of leadership to improve educational attainment. Other comments referred to examples of schools doing well where SOR had been completed, daily improvements in underperforming primary schools and success in raising pupil aspirations and accelerated learning, recognition of the difficult job teachers have and the impact parents have on children’s education.  
On a vote being taken on Motion 2, 27 voted in favour, 39 voted against and there was one abstention.
Decision:  The Council agreed to reject Motion 2.

Reason for Decision:  The Majority of councillors did not support the Motion.

Alternative options:  Councillors could have supported the motion as proposed or made amendments to it.

Declarations of interest:  None were declared.

Dispensations:  None were given.

10. Members’ Allowances Scheme – Report of the Independent Remuneration Panel
The Chairman welcomed Dr Alan Lower, Chairman of the Independent Remuneration  Panel to introduce the findings of the Panel prior to the Council’s consideration of the report and recommendations at Agenda Item 9 Members’ Allowances Scheme – Report of the Independent Remuneration Panel . Dr Lower highlighted the fact that Councillors were expected to receive remuneration for about 50% of the work they do as elected members and that the allowances reflect this.  He also proposed that where Special Responsibility Allowances are paid, there should be a suitable role description to accompany it.  Dr Lower acknowledged that some councillors felt that a nationally set Members’ Allowance Scheme would be more equitable, but in his view, this would be difficult to achieve.

In proposing the recommendations to the Council, Councillor Mark Bee thanked the members of the Independent Remuneration Panel for taking in fresh evidence and for their report and recommendations.

Councillor Andrew Stringer proposed and Councillor David Nettleton seconded the following amendment to the recommendations:

‘The current Members’ Allowance Scheme be extended until 2017 and allow for this outgoing Council to agree a new scheme to come into force for the incoming Council after the May 2017 elections.’

On a vote being taken, 10 councillors voted in favour of the amendment, 36 councillors voted against and there were 15 abstentions, therefore the amendment was lost.
During the debate, members commented on the need to vote on their own allowances, the small increase, the importance of attracting young councillors, encouragement of use of public transport, role descriptions for special responsibilities, taxes on members’ allowances, and the fact that a councillor can only receive one special responsibility allowance, even if they are covering more than one role.
Each of the recommendations in the report was voted on separately and the results were as follows:

Recommendation 3 (a) 40 councillors voted in favour, 6 councillors voted against and there were 14 abstentions.
Recommendation 3 (b) 32 councillors voted in favour, 12 councillors voted against and there were 17 abstentions.

Recommendation 3 (c) 40 councillors voted in favour, 3 councillors voted against and there were 17 abstentions.

Recommendation 3 (d) 41 councillors voted in favour, 4 councillors voted against and there were 15 abstentions.

Recommendation 3 (e) 38 councillors voted in favour, 6 councillors voted against and there were 17 abstentions.

Recommendation 3 (f) 38 councillors voted in favour, 6 councillors voted against and there were 17 abstentions.

Recommendation 3 (g) 40 councillors voted in favour, 5 councillors voted against and there were 16 abstentions.

Recommendation 3 (h) 40 councillors voted in favour, 6 councillors voted against and there were 15 abstentions.

Decision:  The Council agreed the recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel to:
a)
a 1% increase on the Basic Allowance;

b)
removal of the annual inflation index increase;

c)
a new Special Responsibility Allowance for the Chairman of the Health and Wellbeing Board with payment backdated to 23 May 2013;

d)
a minimum level of 5 councillors to constitute a political group before the Leader and Deputy Leader of that group can receive a Special Responsibility Allowance;

e)
reduction in the Special Responsibility Allowances for spokespersons for the largest Opposition Group to 0.3 of the Basic Allowance;

f)
an increase in the Special Responsibility Allowances for Assistant Cabinet Members to 0.5 of the Basic Allowance; 

g)
an increase to motorcycle and bicycle mileage rates in line with HM Revenue and Customs recommended levels; and

h)
an increase in the amounts claimable for hotel accommodation.

Reason for Decision:  The current Members’ Allowances Scheme comes to an end on 31 March 2014. So that councillors can continue to receive allowances from 1 April 2014, the Council must adopt a Scheme with effect from that date. This Council is required to have regard to the recommendations of its Independent Remuneration Panel in adopting a scheme.

The Panel recommended that the Council should adopt an updated version of the Members’ Allowances Scheme as set out in Appendix 2 to their report.
Alternative options:  The Council could have agreed an alternative Scheme, accept all or some of the recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel, or extend the current scheme beyond March 2014.
Declarations of Interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were given.
11. Pay Statement
Council considered a report at Agenda Item 10 by the Head of Strategic Finance. The report sought the approval of the Council to the proposed Pay Statement 2014/15.
The Chairman asked members to indicate their acceptance of the recommendation by a show of hands.  One member voted against accepting the recommendation.

Decision:  The Council agreed by a strong majority that the Pay Statement for 2014/15 be approved.
Reason for Decision:  Section 38 (1) of the Localism Act 2011 requires the County Council to produce a Pay Statement for each year and prescribes how it is approved, when it must be published, what information it includes and how it is applied and amended. 
Alternative options:  None were considered.
Declarations of interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were given.
12. Report of the Constitution Working Party
Council considered a report at Agenda Item 11 by the Head of Strategic Finance. The report set out proposals from the Constitution Working Party to amend the Council’s Constitution with regard to governance arrangements for EFMS and Concertus and Policy Development Panel Membership.
Comments from members referred to the fact that since the meeting of the Constitution Working Party some members had become aware that the proposed governance arrangements should receive further consideration in relation to the Council’s control of the companies.

Councillor Bee reminded councillors that the Constitution Working Party could reconsider items raised by councillors during debate.

Decision:  The Council agreed 
(a) by consensus, that the Governance arrangements for EFMS and Concertus would be referred back to the Constitution Working Party for further consideration, and
(b) by a majority on a show of hands, that each Chairman of a Policy Development Panel is encouraged to seek input from Group Leaders and councillors where they have a contribution to make, or a specific expertise, without increasing the membership of the Panel.

Reason for Decision:  
In relation to recommendation 4 a) some members did not support the recommendation to establish a Suffolk County Council shareholder group and a group holding company for both EFMS and Concertus as referred to in paragraph 19 and Appendix 1 of the report.
In relation to recommendation 4 b) members supported the proposed measures, without the need for changes to the Constitution.

Alternative options:  Council could have agreed recommendation 4 a) or an alternative to recommendation 4 b. 
Declarations of interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were granted.
The meeting closed at 6.28 pm.
Chairman
Appendix 1

County Council - 20 March 2014

Agenda Item 6, Public Questions

Question 1 - Question from Jane Basham, Labour’s Parliamentary Candidate, South Suffolk
“I have spoken with parents and staff working in schools across South Suffolk. As the media attention grows on schools at risk of closure like Monks Eleigh many have asked me what the future holds for vital small village schools. People appear to be unaware of the changed funding formula that will make it harder for small rural schools to survive. Those that are believe that Officers, unchallenged- indeed supported by elected Councillors have a pre-set agenda to close small schools. They tell me this is not about providing the best education for our children but rather an accountancy exercise. 

On behalf of these communities therefore I ask what assessment of the impact of this changing funding will have on small schools (those with 200 or less pupils) has SCC undertaken and how it has consulted with local people?”
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers, Cabinet Member for Education, Skills and Young People

Changes to schools funding have been brought in by the DfE to deal with historic problems of an unfair distribution of funds to schools, and a lack of transparency in the process.  This has been done during a four year period where schools funding has been cash frozen. 

As this is a national scheme for funding schools we have only had limited local flexibility in how we implemented this in Suffolk.  Decisions have been taken by the Schools forum, a committee of headteachers, governors, diocesan authorities, and other key stakeholders.  Neither elected Councillors nor officers have a vote in this decision making process.  The Schools Forum has been supported by local authority officers who have produced extensive financial modelling showing which schools would have gained and which lost under this arrangement, and the Schools Forum were well informed of the implications of all decisions they took.

Supplementary question from Jane Basham:
I very much regret Councillor Chamber’s reply and it absolutely does not answer my question which was what assessment of impact to Suffolk County Council undertaken on the impact of funding formula on small schools ie. less than 200 pupils and how it has consulted with local people.  Given that Councillor Chambers refers to extensive financial modelling in her responding statement can I please ask how these financial models are open to local public scrutiny in order that they may undertake their own assessment of the impact on small schools?

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers:

I think the response that was given was very clear in terms of the communication and the work that has gone on with the schools forum and as far as I am aware those minutes would be available for people to view.  So the work has taken place and the schools forum, as I said in my answer is made up of head teachers, governors, diocese, authorities and other key stakeholders.

Question 2 - Question from Malcolm Every
“The recent Ofsted report of Suffolk County Council’s LEA describes it as being ‘tardy’, and its arrangements for supporting school improvement as ‘ineffective’.  This was certainly the case with Monks Eleigh School when it was in difficulties. The Ofsted inspection of the school took place in July and was not released for 3 months.  The Interim Executive Board did not meet until January, some five months after the school’s Ofsted inspection and some three and a half months after the school governors resigned.  In contrast SCC issued a response (Sue Cook letter 3 March 2014) to its own forthcoming Ofsted report on the day before it appeared!

During SCC’s delays in supporting the school, parents lost confidence and several moved their children to other schools.  The remaining parents were actively encouraged to take their children out of the school, the staff were advised to look for other jobs, and a SCC official spoke to the Monks Eleigh Parish Council about alternative uses for the school grounds.  SCC was acting in every way as if it wanted the school to close.   And yet SCC told the East Anglian Daily Times on 7th March that it was continuing to do everything possible to prevent the closure of Monks Eleigh school and told the Suffolk Free Press on 6th March that its closure would be the ‘absolute last option’.
 
Given these circumstances how can SCC claim it is acting in the best interests of our children’s education?”
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers, Cabinet Member for Education, Skills and Young People

In responding to this question it is firstly important to note that the school went into special measures as a result of an Ofsted Inspection on the 11th July 2013.  The report was not published until the 7th October 2013.  This is beyond the control of the Council.  Although the information about the outcome of the Inspection was embargoed by Ofsted, the Council began support for the school immediately.  Indeed since July there have been 28 visits to the school by 10 different specialist advisers.

The Council was able to put this support in place because the school was in special measures.  I am sure that you will have noted the comment on page 8 of the report that the school had in the past refused support from the Council.  Given that it was led by an outstanding headteacher, the Council had clear expectations of the schools leadership and that the governors of the school were fulfilling their responsibilities in holding the headteacher to account.

A review of governance at the school led to the issuing of a warning notice and then an IEB application to the DfE.  The application process and the time it takes is outside of the control of the Council but the DfE agreed to the IEB in the third week in November and the IEB membership was finalised and contracts issued on the 3rd December.  The first IEB meeting was held on the 6th January 2014.  If we take the two week Christmas holiday into consideration the IEB met within 2 school weeks of being formally appointed.
Closing a school is not a decision made lightly and the Interim Executive Board approached all schools within a five mile radius to explore another federation option.  None has been forthcoming and the LA has no powers to compel a school to federate with Monks Eleigh.

The Council has taken clear action around the school in the interests of children.  There was quick support put into the school as soon as the Ofsted judgement was known to officers and before the report was published.  It is also important to note that the headteacher of Boxford was the head of Monks Eleigh until the 31st December 2013.  The LA ensured that the Interim head was engaged in a handover with the former headteacher and targeted support has been provided to ensure the children at the school are supported through improved teaching and learning.

An HMI visited the school on the 22nd November and noted the following about the councils support:

“The local authority has planned an appropriate package of extensive support for the school.  It identified a local leader in education who has been providing support for you.  Local Authority consultants have worked with the school to improve teaching in numeracy, literacy and in the Early Years Foundation Stage.  This support has led to improvements in the quality of planning.”

Whilst recognising there was still work to do the HMI went on to say:

“The local authority statement of action is fit for purpose”.
Supplementary Question from Malcolm Every:
Just to put you in the picture I am Malcom Every, I was Chairman of Governors some 18 years ago at Monks Ely School and then I moved on to become a governor at Stoke-by-Nayland School for 15 years.  I have lived in the village of Monks Ely for 20 odd years and my 3 children have been through the system of Monks Ely School.  

In the Council’s response to the original question they have chosen what to include very carefully and selectively.  They have thereby exonerated themselves from all blame in the demise of Monks Ely Primay School and blamed everyone but themselves.  Sadly the way they try to describe their behaviour is at odds with that lambasted in their own Ofsted report and what is evident to those who have investigated the facts in the Monks Ely saga.  Despite the grand words issued to the press the Council is still in denial about the adverse effects it has had and continues to have on the County’s schools.

Will the County please list all of those things it got wrong itself in the events that took Monks Ely from an Osted ‘Good’ with a small but vibrant pupil number to closure in such a short space of time? 

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers:

I don’t necessarily agree with your view of that.  I think we have made every effort to put a full response to you regarding the process that has taken place.  We are due to meet on the 25, I believe, next Tuesday, and I will be more than happy to go through with you again, step by step the process we have taken, there is a very clear process laid down and we have made every effort to support Monks Ely School and I have been in constant communication with the local member, Councillor Antill over this matter.  But I am more than happy to have a full discussion on the 25 when we meet.
Question 3 - Question from Jenny Maynard
“Given the forthcoming limitation on the funding for small schools and the fact that Suffolk has 77 schools with under 100 on the roll, why has the LEA not considered using Monks Eleigh school with its large, associated land in the creation of a more strategically viable school?   Lavenham for example is full, yet has half the space that Monks Eleigh does”.

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers, Cabinet Member for Education, Skills and Young People

Lavenham has the capacity for 105 children made up of 7 year groups each of up to 15 children.  Information from the health authority tells us that there is an average of about 12 children in each pre-school year group living in the catchment area so there is no immediate need to provide more places for children in Lavenham.  About 30% of the children at Lavenham come from outside the catchment area.

Monks Eleigh is smaller than Lavenham with the capacity for 70 children made up of 7 year groups of up to 10 children.  Information from the Health Authority tells us that there is an average of less than 3 children in each pre-school year group living in the catchment area. 

The picture is similar at other village schools in the area with sufficient places available for local children.  However several of these schools fill with children from outside their catchment area.

Parents from Monks Eleigh have been taking advantage of empty places at other schools to move their children away.  Parents would only send their children to a school in Monks Eleigh if they thought they would get a better education there than they would at their local school.

There is currently no need for more school places in this part of Suffolk and the Council must focus its limited capital money on providing places where they are needed. Providing an excellent education and getting the very best outcomes for our young people.

If the question is suggesting the Council should be amalgamating several small schools into a single institution on one site, I don’t think that would go down well with the villages that would lose their school.  I do however think that small schools should be coming together across several sites through federations to keep schooling in as many communities as possible.
Supplementary Question from Jenny Maynard:

I am a resident of Monks Ely and have been some years.  I was a deputy head and head in primary schools for quite a long time as well and I am here to fight for my primary school and the village, the rural community and also other rural schools which we feel are under threat at the moment.

Despite the figures quoted in your reply some parents were informed that the schools of their choice in the same Thomas Gainsborough catchment area as Monks Ely were full.  The children were accepted on appeal to Suffolk County Council which has led to some very large class sizes.  Whilst this is a cheap option, do you consider that a mixed year class of 37 is acceptable or unacceptable?
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers:

I don’t have the figures of the previous admissions process to hand here so I don’t think it is fair that I comment on that specifically.  In terms of mixed classes there are many primary schools as you will know being an ex headteacher that have mixed classes and are very successful.  In terms of the process we are going through whilst it is very sad that we would see the demise of a local primary school I reiterate the commitment that I absolutely believe in 100% is that we must ensure that all schools are good and outstanding for our children and that every child has access to a good or outstanding teacher.
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